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Wilmington Urban Area

Technical Coordinating Committee

Meeting Notes for April 15, 2015
Members Present:

Mike Kozlosky, City of Wilmington

Adrienne Harrington, TDM Coordinator

Ed Parvin, Town of Carolina Beach

Ken Vafier, New Hanover County

Albert Eby, WAVE Transit

Helen Bunch, Brunswick County

Stephanie Ayers, NC Ports
Patrick Riddle, NCDOT Division 3

Robert Waring, Town of Leland
Athina Williams, Town of Belville

Allen Serkin, Cape Fear COG

Kyle Breuer, Pender County

Trey Burke, Town of Navassa
Don Bennett, City of Wilmington
Zach Steffey, Town of Wrightsville Beach
Whitney Pearce, Wilmington International Airport
Others Present

Loretta Barren, FHWA
1.  Call to Order
Mr. Kozlosky called the meeting to order at 10:06am.  
2.  Approval of Minutes 
The minutes for the meeting March 11, 2015 were approved unanimously.  

3.  Consent Agenda
a. Resolution approving STIP/MTIP Amendments (February)

b. Resolution amending the 2015-2016 UPWP 

c. Opening of the 30-day public comment period for STIP/MTIP Amendments (April)

Mr. Burke asked that item b. be pulled for discussion.  
Ms. Williams made the motion to approve items a. and c. on the consent agenda and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Mr. Riddle seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Mr. Burke asked about the $100,000 line increase.  Mr. Kozlosky explained that the increase is to conduct special studies.  The money will be used to match up with the City of Wilmington’s MPO budget that was submitted for the next fiscal year.  

Mr. Burke made the motion to amend the 2015-2016 UPWP and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Ms. Williams seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
4.  Regular Agenda
a. Resolution adopting an updated Memorandum of Understanding (MOU)
Mr. Kozlosky told members that the MOU was last updated in 2007.  He explained that the name change to Greater Wilmington Transportation Planning Organization served as the primary reason for updating the document.  Staff took the opportunity to update the entire document.  
Mr. Kozlosky noted that modifications to the MOU include changing the name of the TAC to the “Board”, thus eliminating the suggested Advisory role and formally acknowledging the TAC as the governing Board.  He said other changes include information on the new TMA designation, language reflecting the new federal legislation of MAP-21, updating the Board’s duties, language regarding the performance based transportation planning process, updating the TCC voting membership, and information on the Metropolitan Transportation Improvement Program development, Project Prioritization, Board Subcommittees, and the Transit Planning and Programming were added to the document.  Mr. Kozlosky noted that the MOU update also consolidates the subscribing agencies responsibilities, creates a Section on the Board’s Governing Rules and creating a Section addressing how other municipalities within the Metropolitan Planning Area Boundary may be invited to participate in the TPO.  
Mr. Riddle requested staff remove the Division Operations Engineer as a non-voting member because the position was eliminated in the Division’s reorganization.  
Mr. Eby requested a “red-line” copy of the document.  Mr. Kozlosky explained that staff does not have red-line version because the revised MOU is newly created from a number of other documents.  He said staff provided TAC members with the old MOU and the new proposed document for their review and comment.  No comments or questions were received regarding the changes.
Ms. Williams made the motion to adopt the updated Memorandum of Understanding and include Mr. Riddle’s requested change and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Ms. Bunch seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
b. Resolution supporting the use of STP-DA funds for the completion of the Environmental Document for the Cape Fear River Crossing
Mr. Kozlosky told members that on December 12, 2012 the Wilmington’s MPO’s TAC requested that NCDOT and the North Carolina Turnpike Authority complete an environmental document and provide the TAC with detailed information for all available options for a crossing over the Cape Fear River so that the TAC could make fully informed decision.  The NCDOT has since take over the project.  The draft 2015-2025 STIP does not include funding for the crossing over the Cape Fear River.  Based on the lack of funding and the current NCDOT workload, the Department is proposing to cease work on the environmental document for the crossing over the Cape Fear River.  During discussion with staff, NCDOT suggested that an alternative that would allow work to continue work on the project would be for the MPO to allocate a token amount of $100,000 from Surface Transportation Program-Direct Attributable (STP-DA) funding for completion of the document.  

Mr. Waring asked if any other funding sources were considered for the token amount.  Mr. Kozlosky stated that the Department suggested using STP-DA funding because it will indicate that local leaders have identified the desire to continue working on the environmental document.  He told members that there are currently 12 alternative routes being studied and completion of the environmental document will lead to the determining what the appropriate location is for the crossing.  
Mr. Kozlosky told members that the resolution is only to support the allocation, staff will be coming back with a STIP amendment which would reflect how the funds will be allocated.  Mr. Kozlosky noted that staff will work with the Department’s TIP Programing staff on how the funds are to be programed.  
Ms. Ayers made the motion to support the use of STP-DA funds for the completion of the Environmental Document for the Cape Fear River Crossing and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Ms. Bunch seconded the motion and it carried with 15 members voting in favor of the motion and Mr. Waring voting no.  
c. Resolution supporting the use of STP-DA funds for the completion of the Environmental Document for Independence Boulevard Extension

Mr. Kozlosky told members that on January 28, 2015 the TAC adopted a resolution supporting NCDOT to complete the draft environmental impact statement to select a preferred corridor for the Independence Boulevard Extension project.  The draft 2015-2025 STIP doesn’t include funding for the project.  Based on the lack of funding and DOT’s workload, the Department is proposing to cease work on the environmental document.  In order to allow the Department to complete work on the document, NCDOT suggested that the MPO appropriate $50,000 for the completion of the document.  Mr. Kozlosky noted that the resolution supports allocation of STP-DA funds for completion of the environmental document and to select a preferred alignment.  Currently there are three potential alignments that are under consideration.
Mr. Burke made the motion to support using STP-DA funds for the completion of the environmental document for Independence Boulevard Extension and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Mr. Bennett seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
d. Resolution supporting the re-allocation of STP-DA funds for the Town of Wrightsville Beach

Mr. Kozlosky told members that the Town of Wrightsville Beach received a STP-DA grant for improvements at Waynick Boulevard and North Lumina Drive.  Due to unforeseen circumstances, the Town is having issues implementing the project.  The Town is requesting that the grant be amended to complete another project within the Town.  They are requesting that the MPO amend the current STP-DA grant to allow for the construction of a sidewalk in the existing Coral Drive right-of-way.  The sidewalk will allow school children, parents and residents in the area to walk away from the busy school traffic.  The sidewalk will also connect Coral Drive to similar pedestrian features such as the Wrightsville Beach Loop and the Hawk Light at the base of the Banks Channel Bridge on Causeway Drive.  Mr. Kozlosky stated that the current allocation to the Town of Wrightsville Beach is $233,000.  The new project request is $151,000.  This will be a savings in the STP-DA program.  

Mr. Steffey told members that the original project had problems with undergrounding the utilities and costs.  Rather than complete only half the streetscape, the Town’s Board decided to choose another project.  He said Coral Drive is a busy corridor, especially during school hours and they felt it would be a better choice at this time.  
Ms. Barren told members since FHWA has given authorization on the project, it is not quite as simple as moving money to another project.  She said they will have to take the project down.  She noted that it appears that some funds have been spent and she cannot guarantee that the MPO will get the whole savings of the difference.  

Mr. Breuer asked if the new project was re-evaluated for points in the STP-DA grand application process.  Mr. Knight told members that it was not specifically put through the process again.  He noted that the project would probably score better than the original submittal because of its proximity to a school.  

Mr. Breuer made the motions to support the re-allocation of STP-DA funds for the Town of Wrightsville Beach and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Mr. Parvin seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
e. Resolution approving the 2015 TAP-DA allocation

Mr. Knight told members staff received three submittals for the Transportation Alternatives Program-Direct Attributable (TAP-DA) funding.  Applications were received from the Town of Carolina Beach for the Harper Avenue Multi-use path, the Town of Leland for the Westgate sidewalk, and the Town of Navassa for the Navassa Park Loop.  Mr. Knight noted that the Town of Carolina Beach’s project received the highest score and staff recommended awarding the 2015 TAP-DA funds for the Harper Avenue multi-use path project.  
Mr. Parvin told members that the project will offer a connection from Dow Road at Harper Avenue down to existing sidewalks and then connecting Lark Park over to the State Parks new fitness trail that is being added.  
Ms. Williams made the motion to approve the 2015 TAP-DA allocation and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Mr. Steffey seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

f. Resolution supporting the North Carolina Ports Authority’s application for a TIGER grant

Ms. Ayers told members that the North Carolina Ports Authority is submitting an application for a TIGER grant.  She explained that in order for the Port of Wilmington to meet its forecasted growth for the future, they need to have two container births that can be simultaneously worked.  If awarded, the grant funding will allow the Port to do the modernization work to their facilities here in Wilmington.  She told members that the Port’s Authority is seeking support for their grant application.

Ms. Bunch made the motion to support the North Carolina Ports Authority’s application for a TIGER grant and forward to the TAC for consideration.  Mr. Bennett seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
5.  Discussion
a. Future Potential Long-Range Planning Studies
Mr. Kozlosky told members that in January staff requested information from TCC members on desired planning efforts in the Wilmington MPO over the course of the next three years.  He noted that staff received a significant amount of information regarding desired studies.  
Mr. Kozlosky said currently there is not a process in place to select planning studies for funding.  He explained that intent of the January request was to set up a process on how planning studies are selected for funding in the UPWP; and if funds are available under the STP-DA program, how will we expend those funds.  Mr. Kozlosky said if there is a desire to re-evaluate the criteria for STP-DA projects and flex more money over to planning, then that will need to come out of the subcommittee that will be formed to look at the process.  
Mr. Kozlosky told members that the MPO staff discussed establishing a grant-type application process.  It is important to establish a process that will look at projects regionally.  He suggested taking some additional time to put a process in place and then bring it back to members for consideration.  

Mr. Breuer said the overarching goal for the MPO and local jurisdictions should be how we can get more projects built.  We will be doing ourselves a favor by systematically looking at how we can prioritize projects better so we can compete in the state-wide market.  
Mr. Kozlosky told members that Mr. Knight will be attending the CAMPO workshop tomorrow.  He will report back to the group at the next meeting.  
Ms. Barren told members that there are a couple of TMAs who have application processes for planning studies.  One of them links it to the goals in their MTP.  They have a subcommittee made up of TCC that review the submittals; however, it’s not a “points” based scoring process like with projects.  It’s more of a discussion among the subcommittee members.  She noted that they try hard not to use DA-money to do planning studies because their policy is to use that money of projects.  
Mr. Serkin stated that he believes that plans that are federally/state required should not be in the evaluation process.  There is no need to compete because they must be done.  He said another point he wanted to make was that in looking at the studies submitted in the January call, some of them were project related and some were very-broad planning related.  They would not score well in a “points” based criteria system.  He suggest that it would be helpful to get MPO staff’s suggestions on how to strengthen the plans rather than have members just submit without any guidance.
Mr. Barren reminded members that there is a difference in doing planning studies with planning money and a project-level study.  You cannot do environment work with planning money.  Once you flex the DA money to planning, you’ve lost the ability to do project-level studies.  Mr. Kozlosky asked about a feasibility study.  Ms. Barren stated that you can do a feasibility study, but there is a limited level of review you get to do in there.  
Mr. Kozlosky said staff would like to have additional time to look at the other TMAs and see how they are addressing the issue.  Staff will review their processes and bring back a proposal to the TCC.  After a process has been put in place, staff will likely initiate a call for UPWP submittals in October.  

6.  Updates
Updates are included in the agenda packet.  
7.  Announcements

8.  Adjournment
With no further items, the meeting was adjourned at 11:36am.
The above minutes are not a verbatim record of the proceedings.  

The entire proceedings are recorded on a Compact Disc as part of this record.
